Editorials represent the opinions of the authors and not necessarily those of the *BMJ* or BMA

EDITORIALS

For the full versions of these articles see bmj.com

Migration and health behaviour during pregnancy

Immigrant women adopt poorer health behaviour after migration



RESEARCH, p 1052

Krista M Perreira associate professor, Carolina Population Center and Department of Public Policy, University of North Carolina, NC, 27516-2524 USA perreira@email.unc.edu

Competing interests: None declared.

Provenance and peer review: Commissioned; not externally peer reviewed.

BMJ 2008;336:1027-8

doi: 10.1136/bmj.39540.596782.BE

The accompanying prospective national cohort study by Hawkins and colleagues adds to the literature on acculturation (the social and psychological exchanges that take place when different cultural groups interact), health disparities, and the use of alcohol and tobacco during pregnancy.¹ It finds that after women immigrate to England, their maternal health behaviours worsen as their length of residency increases.

Smoking and alcohol consumption during pregnancy are common in the United States and Europe and are important preventable causes of maternal morbidity during pregnancy, poor fetal development, and poor infant health.^{1 2} As smoking and alcohol consumption increase in developing countries, such as those in South East Asia and the Western Pacific region,^{3 4} taboos against these behaviours in women weaken, and more women are at risk of smoking and drinking alcohol during pregnancy.

The World Health Organization predicts that 20% of all women will smoke by 2025, up from 12% in 2005. Although similar worldwide data on trends are not available for alcohol use by sex, a proportional rise in consumption of alcohol in women of childbearing age can be expected. Overall, these increases in tobacco and alcohol use are worrying because they may lead to a rise in alcohol and tobacco related problems during pregnancy.

As the number of international migrants continues to increase worldwide, smoking and alcohol consumption patterns among women in developing countries will have consequences for medical providers throughout Europe and North America. In 2005, 9% of the European population and 14% of the North American population were foreign born residents, primarily from Africa, Central and South America, or Asia.⁵ Moreover, many new immigrants to European and North American countries were women (53% and 50%).⁵ Therefore, it is increasingly important that medical and public health professionals in Europe and North America understand the maternal health behaviours of these growing segments of their populations and how they differ from majority white populations.

Women who migrate from developing regions of the world to more economically developed countries bring with them the health beliefs, traditions, and cultural practices of their home countries. Thus, not surprisingly, research on migration and maternal health has found that foreign born women who move to Europe or the US from developing countries with historically lower levels of smoking and alcohol consumption continue to be less likely to smoke and drink after migration. With more time in their new host country, however, greater access to alcohol and tobacco and fewer normative restrictions on the use of these substances result in an increase in these women's use of alcohol and tobacco during pregnancy. Second generation children of immigrants have rates of smoking and alcohol consumption during pregnancy more similar to those of majority white populations in their communities. As they acculturate, other aspects of maternal health behaviours (such as breastfeeding and diet) also worsen and come to resemble those of the majority white population in their communities.⁶

A variety of explanations for the transformation of maternal health behaviours over time and across generations have been offered.²⁷⁸ Firstly, increasing socioeconomic wellbeing can make alcohol and tobacco more affordable for immigrants. Secondly, minority populations in the US and elsewhere tend to live in urban areas where advertisers and retail outlets that promote alcohol and tobacco are concentrated. Thus, they and their children may be increasingly exposed to messages that encourage the use of these substances. Thirdly, over time, immigrants and their children may move out of immigrant minority communities with close ties to their homelands and strong, informal community supports for traditional health beliefs and practices, including norms that discourage smoking and alcohol consumption. Fourthly, increasing use of alcohol and tobacco by first and second generation immigrant men may increase their use in women. Support for reducing smoking and alcohol consumption during pregnancy, especially from a cohabitating partner, can be essential.^{2 9} If her partner smokes or drinks, a woman is continually inundated with social and psychological queues that can trigger the desire to use these substances.

Despite its importance for designing prevention and intervention programmes that promote health behaviours during pregnancy, researchers have only just begun to evaluate what factors explain the changes in maternal health behaviour that occur after migration. Moreover, intervention studies have typically concentrated on middle class, white, non-Hispanic women.¹⁰ Nevertheless, results from one recent intervention study conducted with ethnic minorities in the US suggest that a brief 10-15 minute counselling session with a trained health educator can decrease alcohol consumption.¹⁰ Similarly, recent studies of smoking cessation during pregnancy suggest that interventions that include a mother's partner, encourage smoking restrictions in the home, and include brief counselling or education components that highlight the negative aspects of smoking promote its reduction during pregnancy.^{9 11}

Future research on health disparities, migration, and substance use should investigate differences in risk and protective factors in relation to nativity and race-ethnicity. In addition, more attention should be paid to conditions—especially depression and domestic violence—that co-occur with maternal substance use. In the US, 20% of women who were using alcohol, tobacco, or illicit drugs one year after delivery had symptoms of depression or anxiety and 32% had experienced domestic violence.¹² The co-occurrence of these conditions may be even higher among immigrant women. The research by Hawkins and colleagues is an important first step in developing programmes and policies that promote the health of immigrant women and their children.

Hawkins SS, Lamb K, Cole TJ, Law C. Influence of moving to the UK on maternal health behaviours: prospective cohort study. *BMJ* 2008; doi: 10.1136/bmj.39532.688877.25.

- 2 Perreira KM, Cortes KE. Race/ethnicity and nativity differences in alcohol and tobacco use during pregnancy. *Am J Public Health* 2006;96:1629-36.
- 3 WHO. Gender and tobacco control: a policy brief. 2007. www.who.int/ tobacco/resources/publications/general/policy_brief.pdf.
- 4 WHO. Global status report on alcohol 2004. 2004. www.who.int/ substance_abuse/publications/global_status_report_2004_ overview.pdf.
- 5 United Nations. *Trends in total migrant stock: the 2005 revision*. 2008. www.un.org/esa/population/publications/migration/UN_Migrant_ Stock_Documentation_2005.pdf.
- 6 Harley K, Eskenazi B. Time in the United States, social support, and health behaviors during pregnancy among women of Mexican descent. Soc Med 2006;62:3048-61.
- 7 Celi AC, Rich-Edwards JW, Richardson MK, Kleinman KP, Gillman MW. Immigration, race/ethnicity, and social and economic factors as predictors of breastfeeding initiation. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med* 2005;159:255-60.
- 8 Finch BK, Vega WA, Kolody B. Substance use during pregnancy in the state of California, USA. *Soc Sci Med* 2001;52:571-83.
- 9 Ward KD, Vander Weg MW, Sell MA, Scarinci IC, Read MC. Characteristics and correlates of quitting among black and white lowincome pregnant smokers. *Am J Health Behav* 2006;30:651-62.
- 10 O'Connor MJ, Whaley SE. Brief intervention for alcohol use by pregnant women. Am J Public Health 2007;97:252-8.
- 11 Thompson KA, Parahoo KP, McCurry N, O'Doherty E, Doherty AM. Women's perceptions of support from partners, family members and close friends for smoking cessation during pregnancy—combining quantitative and qualitative findings. *Health Educ Res* 2004;19:29-39.
- 12 Whitaker RC, Orzol SM, Kahn RS. The co-occurrence of smoking and a major depressive episode among mothers 15 months after delivery. *Prev Med* 2007;45:476-80.

HPV vaccination in the UK

Acceptable uptake is possible in schools, but important practical barriers exist



RESEARCH, p 1056

Jo Waller senior research fellow j.waller@ucl.ac.uk Jane Wardle professor of clinical psychology, Cancer Research UK Health Behaviour Research Centre, Department of Epidemiology and Public Health, UCL, London WC1E 6BT

Competing interests: JW has received funding to attend a meeting from Sanofi Pasteur MSD. JaW has received consultancy funding, honorariums, and funding to attend meetings from Sanofi Pasteur MSD (manufacturer of Gardasil) and GlaxoSmithKline Biologicals (manufacturer of Cervarix).

Provenance and peer review: Commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

BMJ 2008;336:1028-9 doi: 10.1136/bmj.39555.668229.80 In the accompanying study, Brabin and colleagues report findings from a pilot study of routine human papillomavirus (HPV) vaccination in advance of the implementation of a £100m (€124m; \$197m) national HPV immunisation programme in the United Kingdom this autumn.¹ The study achieved 70.6% uptake for the first dose of the vaccine, with a drop of only 2.1% for the second dose. The third dose has yet to be delivered, and the authors emphasise the crucial importance of maintaining high uptake for the final dose.

These are the first published data on the uptake of HPV vaccine, and they are both encouraging and consistent with studies of intentions to vaccinate in the UK and elsewhere.²⁻⁴ However, uptake was lower than the 87.2% achieved in the same age group for a school based meningitis C catch-up programme in 2000,⁵ or the 91% uptake of the first dose in a comparable study of hepatitis B vaccination.¹

Achieving acceptable coverage in the absence of national publicity, and before HPV vaccination becomes a normative part of the immunisation schedule, is encouraging. However, we must be cautious about generalising from the primary care trusts and schools that elected to take part in this study, as they are likely to provide a more positive environment for delivering the vaccine.

The study identified some logistical challenges for national implementation. A substantial proportion of girls received the first (16.3%) dose and second (23.6%) dose later than planned, and this number will probably be equally high for the third dose. Vaccinating these girls outside the scheduled sessions necessitated a flexible implementation strategy, and this may be more difficult in routine practice. If this is the case, the present results could overestimate the uptake that can be expected across the country. When the programme is implemented nationwide, general practitioners will be involved in immunising girls who miss the vaccine in school, and from 2009, they will also be involved in immunising girls who are no longer at school but are eligible for the catch-up programme. The likely coverage in primary care remains unknown.

Concerns about safety and efficacy were the main reasons that parents cited for refusing consent—consistent with studies of acceptability.^{2 3 6 7} This is to be expected given that, as yet, no data are available on the long term efficacy or adverse effects for either of the candidate vaccines. Exploring such concerns will be key to understanding the reasons for refusal. One study found that mothers who believed that their general practitioner took their concerns about vaccinations seriously were more likely to intend accepting the HPV vaccine.⁸ This shows how important it is that general practitioners listen to parents' views and talk about their concerns. However, in the wake of the controversy about the measles, mumps, and rubella (MMR) vaccine, work needs to be done to restore public confidence in immunisation.

Only four parents (0.1%) cited fears about condoning sexual activity as a reason for refusing consent. The notion that vaccinating against a sexually transmitted infection might encourage risky sexual behaviour (so called "risk compensation") has received media and academic interest. At present, though, it is unclear whether and when this phenomenon occurs, or if fear of risk compensation is a significant barrier to acceptance of vaccination.^{9 10} However, given that 20% of parents in Brabin and colleagues' study passively refused the vaccine, giving no reason, risk compensation beliefs may be more prevalent than the figures suggest. More work is needed to understand the motives for passive refusal of the vaccine and the practical barriers to providing consent.

Some of the girls whose parents refused consent might have wished to be vaccinated, and it could be argued that 12-13 year old girls are "Gillick compentent" to make this decision for themselves.¹¹ It is not clear how best to balance girls' own wishes and the possibility of increasing uptake against parents' desire to be involved in the decision making process, or school nurses' likely preference for written parental consent.¹² Decisions need to be made about whether girls should have access to the vaccine through primary care if their parents have refused consent via the school based programme.

As with many new health technologies, uptake of the vaccine in this study was highest in girls from affluent, white backgrounds, who have the lowest incidence of cervical cancer. In addition, cultural or religious beliefs seem to have been important, with two schools refusing to participate in the study on religious grounds. It is essential to engage with groups and communities who have concerns about the vaccine and take steps to ensure that existing disparities are not widened by inequitable uptake. Problems with access and delivery can be tackled

partly by sharing best practice from areas that achieve high uptake, but parental concerns also need to be identified and dealt with. As the immunisation programme is implemented across the country, monitoring uptake and identifying subgroups in which uptake is particularly low will be vital.

- Brabin L, Roberts SA, Stretch R, Baxter D, Chambers G, Kitchener H, et al. Uptake of first two doses of human papillomavirus vaccine by adolescent schoolgirls in Manchester: prospective cohort study. *BMJ* 2008; doi: 10.1136/bmj.39541.534109.BE.
- 2 Brabin L, Roberts SA, Farzaneh F, Kitchener HC. Future acceptance of adolescent human papillomavirus vaccination: a survey of parental attitudes. *Vaccine* 2006;24:3087-94.
- 3 Marlow LA, Waller J, Wardle J. Parental attitudes to pre-pubertal HPV vaccination. *Vaccine* 2007;25:1945-52.
- 4 Zimet GD, Shew ML, Kahn JA. Appropriate use of cervical cancer vaccine. Annu Rev Med 2008;59:223-36.
- 5 Trotter CL, Ramsay EB, Kaczmarski EB. Meningococcal serogroup C conjugate vaccination in England and Wales: coverage and initial impact of the campaign. *Commun Dis Public Health* 2002;5:220-5.
- 6 Waller J, Marlow LA, Wardle J. Mothers' attitudes towards preventing cervical cancer through human papillomavirus vaccination: a qualitative study. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2006;15:1257-61.
- 7 Constantine NA, Jerman P. Acceptance of human papillomavirus vaccination among Californian parents of daughters: a representative statewide analysis. J Adolesc Health 2007;40:108-15.
- 8 Marlow LA, Waller J, Wardle J. Trust and experience as predictors of HPV vaccine acceptance. *Hum Vaccin* 2007;3:171-5.
- 9 Simpson A. Cervical cancer vaccine "will encourage girls to be more promiscuous." *Daily Telegraph* 2007 October 27;10.
- 10 Brewer NT, Cuite CL, Herrington JE, Weinstein ND. Risk compensation and vaccination: can getting vaccinated cause people to engage in risky behaviors? Ann Behav Med 2007; 34:95-9.
- 11 Gillick v West Norfolk and Wisbech Area Health Authority and Department of Health and Social Security ¹⁹⁸³ 3 WLR (QBD).
- 12 Brabin L, Roberts SA, Kitchener HC. A semi-qualitative study of attitudes to vaccinating adolescents against human papillomavirus without parental consent. BMC Public Health 2007;7:20.

Personal electronic health records: MySpace or HealthSpace?

Report of the NHS pilot is too premature to provide answers

Michael R Kidd professor of general practice, Discipline of General Practice, University of Sydney, NSW, 2006, Australia michael@gp.med.usyd.edu.au Competing interests: None declared.

Provenance and peer review: Commissioned; not externally peer reviewed.

BMJ 2008;336:1029-30

doi: 10.1136/bmj.39567.550301.80

The NHS, through Connecting for Health, is introducing two types of online health record for everybody in England—the summary care record and HealthSpace.¹² The summary care record is being introduced in five "early adopter" pilot sites. An independent evaluation of this implementation was released this week.³ Delays in deployment, with summary care records in only two sites to date, mean that the evaluation cannot provide the concrete answers that many people were hoping to see regarding consent, patient acceptance, and clinical benefits.

The summary care record is a centrally stored summary of health information created initially from general practitioner records. It contains information on current medications, adverse reactions, and allergies. Proponents of the summary care record expect to see improved patient safety, with reductions in preventable errors, improved access to vital information, and better informed patients.¹

HealthSpace is a separate initiative that allows patients to record selected data in their own internet based health record, with control over how they share this record with healthcare providers.²

The implementation of personal health records by the

NHS has been closely scrutinised. Reports by a ministerial taskforce in 2006 and the House of Commons Health Committee in 2007 raised concerns, including "dismay" at the unclear arrangements for the summary care record and the need for "easy to use" products.^{4 5} HealthSpace is voluntary and people opt-in to create their own record, but people must actively opt-out if they do not wish to have a summary care record. This consent model has been criticised, with the BMA stating that explicit consent should be obtained.⁶ Past commentators have raised the need to select the right patient consent model for the implementation of electronic health initiatives.⁷

The evaluation reported that the current level of development of the summary care record means that it is not yet readily "trialable." NHS staff reported "clunky" technology, which interfaces poorly with other electronic health systems. HealthSpace is even less well developed, with users reporting frustration with the technical processes of registration and use. While the level of development affects the evaluation and the wider applicability of its findings, the reasons for delayed implementation highlight factors that will affect its eventual national roll-out.

By the end of March 2008, only 153 188 summary care

records had been created for patients attending general practices in the first two pilot sites. In four sites, 614052 patients had been sent a letter informing them about the program and their ability to opt-out or to restrict access. Only 0.76% actively opted out of having a summary care record and 0.03% requested restricted access. Uptake of HealthSpace was very low, with only 0.12% of those invited to open an account completing the process.³

Consistent with previous reports supporting the potential of electronic personal health records,⁸ most NHS staff and patients saw the summary care record as "a good thing" with potential for improving efficiency of care and patient safety. Some participating general practitioners expressed concerns about the ethics and legality of creating a record for a patient who has not given full informed consent and the extra workload in uploading patient's details into the summary care record.

The evaluation reported the positive impact of "national clinical leads" and local champion general practitioners and practice managers in encouraging participation by their peers. It also stressed the importance of facilitators visiting practices to provide training and support on the implementation of summary care records. Elements that contributed towards success in pilot sites included strong leadership and past success in implementation of electronic health systems, and differences between the two successful early adopters and other sites might be so great that their experiences may not translate well to other settings.

Despite media reports that the summary care record risks civil liberties, many patients said they were "not bothered" whether they had one or not but would welcome ways to remember details of their medical history and current drugs. Many patients did not recall receiving any information about the summary care record or HealthSpace, despite extensive public information campaigns. Patients with potentially stigmatising conditions were more positive about the summary care record than



How much control would you want over your health record?

expected. Although most people wanted to have a summary care record, they wanted to control who could access it, and most people were not interested in recording their own medical details on HealthSpace.

The evaluation identified the risk of creating a "credibility gap" if patients see mistakes, either real or perceived, in their summary care record. As more information is added to the record, the scope for errors increases, as does the risk of a credibility gap. "If data do not accurately reflect the patient's real record . . . this may affect the patient's level of trust in the competence of their clinicians."³

But perhaps this whole development by the NHS is all too little, too late. Is the NHS summary care record a 20th century healthcare solution being overtaken by 21st century technology and increased sophistication in the use of the internet in the community? Will the people of England be content to participate in government funded initiatives like HealthSpace or will they decide to take more direct control of their own personal health information? Will the locus of control over personal health information shift from health services and governments into the hands of individual patients supported by private internet based organisations?

For example Microsoft's HealthVault and Google Health are personally controlled health record products already available to some patients in the United States.⁹⁻¹² Social networking sites, like Facebook and MySpace, offer alternative ways of storing and sharing personal information, including health details, and are being used by some people in ways that should alarm advocates of privacy. Future technology may allow patients to store their full genetic profile on a website and provide access not only to chosen healthcare providers, but also to commercial organisations and private researchers.

Given the choice of having governments create and exert a degree of control over your internet based personal health record, and being able to do it yourself with a little help from Microsoft or Google, which would you choose?

- National Health Service Connecting for Health. Summary care record. 2008. www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/ nhscrs/scr.
- 2 National Health Service Connecting for Health. HealthSpace. 2008. www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/nhscrs/scr/ healthspace.
- 3 Greenhalgh T, Stramer K, Bratan T, Bryne E, Russell J, Mohammad Y, et al. Summary care record early adopter programme: an independent evaluation by University College London. 2008.
- 4 Cayton H. Report of the minister. London: Connecting for Health, 2006. www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/resources/care_record_ taskforce_doc.pdf.
- 5 House of Commons Health Committee. *The electronic patient record. Sixth report of session 2006-7.* London: Stationery Office, 2007.
- 6 BMA. Inquiry into the electronic patient record and its use-response from the British Medical Association. 2007. www.bma.org.uk/ ap.nsf/Content/HSCresponseEPR?OpenDocument&Highlight=2,pa tient,record, 2007.
- 7 Coiera E. Lessons from the NHS National Programme for IT. Med J Aust 2007;186:3-4.
- 8 Pagliari C, Detmer D, Singleton P. Potential of electronic personal health records. *BMJ* 2007;335:330-3.
- 9 Lohr S. Microsoft rolls our personal health records. *New York Times* 2007 October 4.
- 10 Mayer M. Google health, a first look. 2008. http://googleblog. blogspot.com/2008/02/google-health-first-look.html.
- 11 Mandl KD, Kohane IS. Tectonic shifts in the health information economy. *N Engl J Med* 2008;358:1732-7.
- 12 Steinbrook R. Personally controlled online health data—the next big thing in medical care? *N Engl J Med* 2008;358:1653-6.

Scalpel injuries in the operating theatre International evidence based guidelines are needed to standardise approaches to reducing risk

Amber M Watt research officer, surgical director, Australian Safety and Efficacy Register of New Interventional Procedures— Surgical (ASERNIP-S), Royal Australasian College of Surgeons, Stepney SA 5069, Australia asernips@surgeons.org Michael Patkin lecturer,

Discipline of Surgery, University of Adelaide, Adelaide SA 5000, Australia

Michael J Sinnott senior staff specialist in emergency medicine **Robert J Black** otolaryngology head and neck surgeon Mater Hospital, South Brisbane QLD 4101, Australia

Guy J Maddern surgical director, Australian Safety and Efficacy Register of New Interventional Procedures—Surgical (ASERNIP-S), Royal Australasian College of Surgeons, Stepney SA 5069, Australia

Competing interests: MJS is a co-inventor, shareholder, and co-director of Qlicksmart Pty Ltd, which produces the Qlicksmart single handed scalpel blade remover.

Provenance and peer review: Not commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

BMJ 2008;336:1031

doi: 10.1136/bmj.39548.418009.80

Despite recognition of the need to reduce injuries from sharp instruments in healthcare settings, the focus has been more on reducing needlestick injuries than on other causes of injury, such as those caused by scalpel blades in operating theatres.

The operating theatre is a unique environment in which many healthcare professionals work in close proximity, often over long periods, and often under emergency conditions. This environment increases the chances of healthcare workers sustaining serious injuries from scalpel blades.

Scalpel injuries represent a multi-faceted risk as they cause mechanical injury and expose both the injured worker and the patient to the risk of contracting blood borne infection. The sequelae of scalpel injuries are time consuming, emotionally fraught, and potentially expensive for the people and institutions involved.

Data on the number of percutaneous injuries sustained by healthcare workers as a result of scalpels are scarce. A quarter of all percutaneous injuries are sustained in the operating theatre; scalpels are the second most frequent cause of injury, after needles.¹ The Exposure Prevention Information Network (EPINet), a data sharing programme that has been adopted by many healthcare facilities in the United States, has shown that reusable and disposable scalpels cause 8% of injuries to healthcare workers in all hospital settings.² However, the reliability of data on injury from sharp instruments is compromised by under-reporting.³

Where available, the policies and procedures governing the use and disposal of scalpel blades are highly variable and are inconsistently followed by surgeons and theatre staff. This lack of compliance relates to the poor performance of safety devices; a perception that safety procedures slow or interrupt operations; the lack of equipment or training; and the inability to implement cultural change because of prevailing attitudes among operating theatre staff.⁴ Adherence to safety practices might not even reduce rates of injury because there is little evidence to support their effectiveness.

The Australian Safety and Efficacy Register of New Interventional Procedures–Surgical (ASERNIP-S) undertook a systematic review to evaluate the evidence for a variety of safety devices and procedures designed to prevent scalpel injuries.⁵ Very little high quality evidence was available, with a small number of studies reporting that cut resistant gloves and glove liners, hands-free passing, "sharpless" surgery, and single handed scalpel blade removers had all been used with varying degrees of success. However, the studies had methodological shortcomings. This lack of high quality evidence highlights the need for empirical research geared towards prevention of injury and strategies to reduce risk.

Future research should begin with detailed audits of



Scalpels are the second most frequent cause of injury, after needles

injuries from sharp instruments, so that the incidence, prevalence, and epidemiology of scalpel injuries within specific healthcare environments can be assessed. These data will enable interventions to be targeted to where they are needed most.

Large well designed randomised controlled trials with standardised methodology and assessment of outcomes are needed to investigate the effectiveness of proposed safety devices and procedures. Results from these trials should be used to develop feasible and robust guidelines, which take into account the complexity of the operative environment and encompass consensus regarding minimum standards of performance. These guidelines must be flexible enough to be responsive to the preferences and clinical judgment of individual surgeons, so that compliance can be increased across a broad range of specialties.

A large part of preventing injuries from scalpels involves creating a culture of safety within an institution and its operative personnel. This culture must be supported by evidence and reinforced through best practice and education. Furthermore, governments and institutions should develop evidence based guidelines so that approaches to occupational health, safety, and welfare can be standardised.

- Centres for Disease Control and Prevention. Workbook for designing, implementing, and evaluating a sharps injury prevention program. 2006. www.cdc.gov/sharpssafety/.
- 2 Perry J, Parker G, Jagger J. EPINet report: 2003 percutaneous injury rates. Adv Expos Prevent 2005;7:42-5.
- 3 Panlilio A, Orelien J, Srivastava P, Jagger J, Cohn R, Cardo DM. Estimate of the annual number of percutaneous injuries among hospital based healthcare workers in the United States 1997-1998. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol* 2004;25:556-62.
- 4 OSHA is pressing ORs to adopt safety scalpels but surgeons resist. OR Manager 2005;21: 1, 7, 9-11.
- 5 Watt A, Patkin M, Sinnott M, Black R, Maddern G. Scalpel safety in the operative setting. ASERNIP-S report no. 59. 2007. www.surgeons.org/ AM/Template.cfm?Section=Home&CONTENTID=22249&TEMPLAT E=/CM/ContentDisplay.cfm.

Misoprostol in resource poor countries Is cheap and effective, yet its availability remains restricted

Staffan Bergström professor,

AMDD Program, Columbia University, New York, NY 10032, USA

Staffan.Bergstrom@ki.se Annette Aronsson senior

obstetrician, Division of International Health, Karolinska Institutet, SE-17176 Stockholm, Sweden

Competing interests: None declared.

Provenance and peer review: Commissioned; not externally peer reviewed.

BMJ 2008;336:1032

doi: 10.1136/bmj.39554.346759.BE

An evidence based guideline on the use of misoprostol for women's reproductive health has recently been published.¹ It underlines the value of misoprostol for specific clinical indications in obstetrics and gynaecology despite the remarkable absence of marketing efforts by producers. Misoprostol is a prostaglandin E_1 analogue, which is effective, cheap, and can be used safely for a variety of obstetric and gynaecological indications.² It is rare that a new drug can potentially save tens of thousands of maternal lives, particularly in the poorest countries in the world.

The uterotonic action of misoprostol was discovered as a side effect of its main intended use of treating peptic ulcer.³ For more than 20 years it has been a focus of global interest among obstetricians and gynaecologists, although the patent holder consistently refuses to acknowledge its tremendous potential value for women in the poorest countries. The reasons for this refusal seem to be related mostly to its wide use for induction of abortion. Threats of boycott activities from antiabortion groups have allegedly prevented it being marketed for use in gynaecology.

The uterotonic properties of misoprostol can reduce mortality in two ways. Firstly, the drug can be used to terminate unwanted pregnancies.⁴ Secondly, it can reduce the risk of life threatening postpartum haemorrhage.⁵ About 15% of maternal deaths globally are caused by unsafe abortions,⁶ and around 30% are caused by postpartum haemorrhage.⁷

About 42 million pregnancies are terminated annually worldwide. Reasons include lack of access to adequate information and a failure of contraception. Even if all women and men used contraceptives perfectly, nearly six million unwanted pregnancies would occur each year.⁸

Unsafe abortions kill an estimated 67 000 women annually.⁶ In addition, 5 million women each year experience temporary or permanent disability as a result of complications of unsafe abortions, including haemorrhage; sepsis; peritonitis; and trauma to the cervix, vagina, uterus, and abdominal organs.⁸ Such complications are entirely preventable when abortions are performed safely.

An induced abortion is associated with minimal morbidity and a negligible risk of death when performed by trained healthcare providers with proper equipment, the correct technique, and sanitary standards.⁹ Misoprostol can be used for medical abortion, cervical ripening before surgical abortion, and evacuation of the uterus for various medical reasons, including incomplete abortion and missed abortion. It can be used in oral, sublingual, or vaginal form.¹ The main cause of postpartum haemorrhage is uterine atony, which can usually be prevented by the use of conventional uterotonic drugs. Oxytocin is generally preferred but seldom available outside hospital based settings. One randomised controlled trial in resource poor communities found that misoprostol is effective for preventing postpartum haemorrhage in the active management of the third stage of labour. However, it is not yet standard care in such settings.⁵

Because parenteral oxytocin is not available in resource poor settings, it is important for alternative drugs to be made available. The simplified administration of oxytocin using the prefilled disposable UniJect device has been tried in Angola, but it requires refrigerated storage and is most appropriate for hospital settings.¹⁰ For these reasons, misoprostol holds great promise for the prevention of postpartum haemorrhage, but it will certainly not completely eliminate abundant postpartum haemorrhage.

Misoprostol is a cheap and effective drug for terminating unwanted pregnancies and preventing potentially fatal postpartum haemorrhage. It has the benefit of being a heat stable tablet that does not need to be injected but can be taken orally, sublingually, or vaginally. Tragically, because of resistant attitudes among companies marketing the drug, it is not yet an essential drug in many countries, although it is readily available on the black market. The end of the original producer's global patent might improve its availability among the most deprived women in the poorest countries.

- 1 Weeks A, Faúndes A. Misoprostol in obstetrics and gynaecology. Int J Gynecol Obstet 2007;99:156-9.
- 2 Shaw D. Misoprostol for reproductive health: dosage
- recommendations. *Int J Gynecol Obstet* 2007;99:155. Garris RE, Kirkwood CF. Misoprostol: a prostaglandin E1
- analogue. *Clin Pharm* 1989;8:627-44. 4 Von Hertzen H. Piaggio G. Huong NT. Arustamyan K. Ca
- 4 Von Hertzen H, Piaggio G, Huong NT, Arustamyan K, Cabezas M, Khomassuridze A, et al. Efficacy of two intervals and two routes of administration of misoprostol for termination of early pregnancy: a randomised controlled equivalence trial. *Lancet* 2007;369:1938-46.
- 5 Derman RJ, Kodkany BS, Goudar SS, Geller SE, Naik VA, Bellad MB, et al. Oral misoprostol in preventing postpartum haemorrhage in resource-poor communities: a randomized controlled trial. *Lancet* 2006;368:1248-53.
- 6 Guttmacher Institute, WHO. Facts on induced abortion worldwide. 2007. www.guttmacher.org/pubs/fb_IAW.html.
- 7 WHO. Maternal mortality in 2005. 2007. www.unfpa.org/ publications/detail.cfm?ID=343.
- 8 Grimes D, Benson J, Singh S, Romero M, Ganatra B, Okonofua FE, et al. Unsafe abortion: the preventable pandemic. *Lancet* 2006;368:1908-19.
- 9 WHO. Safe abortion. Technical and policy guidance for health systems. 2003. www.who.int/reproductive-health/publications/ safe_abortion/.
- 10 Strand RT, da Silva F, Jangsten E, Bergström S. Postpartum haemorrhage: a prospective, comparative study in Angola using a new disposable device for oxytocin administration. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* 2004;83:1-6.